
Minutes of a meeting of Bilsington Parish Council held at Bilsington 

Village Hall on Thursday 29th September 2022 at 6.30pm. 
Present: Councillors: S Hudson (Chairman), M Bilham, L Lawson and R Thompson. 

In attendance: Peter Setterfield PSLCC, Parish Clerk & Responsible Financial 

Officer. 

Also present: P New (Neighbourhood Watch) 

908. Apologies for absence: 

Cllr S Carrington and Cllr D Robey (KCC) 

909. Declarations of interest: 

There were no declarations of interest. 

910. Minutes: 

The minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 30th June 2022 were submitted, 

agreed as a true record and signed by the Chairman. 

911. Public Participation: 

There were no members of the public present. 

912. Kent County Councillor’s Report: 

• The effect of soaring energy costs on KCC budgets continues to bite, in 

common with many other organisations. How this will all pan out remains to 

be seen, but it is likely to make things difficult as this year progresses and 

much more difficult next year. How the recent government announcement on 

the Energy Cap will affect this is still unclear. 

• The Kent & Medway Business Fund Small Business Boost was launched on 

Thursday 8th September at Dartford Football Club. This is a scheme for loans 

to businesses of between £26k & £99k, and will be a companion to the 

existing larger loan scheme, which offers loans of between £100k & £500k. I 

will be running the SBB. The money comes from funds originally allocated by 

the government twelve years ago, after the Banking Crisis, when the banks 

were not lending to SMEs. Kent has successfully lent and then re-lent this 

money, as the loans have been repaid, and our scheme is one of the most 

successful in the UK. 

• The situation with bus services remains difficult, exacerbated recently by a 

strike by Arriva. In reality, the existing delivery model is broken, and we really 

need to start with a blank piece of paper to design a new one -  a difficult task. 

• The KCC Full Council Meeting, due on 15th September, was postponed, due 

to the Queen’s death, along with a number of other meetings. A meeting to 

allow KCC Members to pay tributes to the Queen was held instead, and a 

number of Members spoke about their personal memories of the Queen in a 

moving and eloquent way. 

• I am not sure where we are with your various drainage issues, but if anything 

is still a problem, please let me know.  

 



913. Ashford Borough Councillor’s Report: 

Nothing to report. 

914. Neighbourhood Watch: 

See attached. 

915. Planning: 

PA/2022/2016 – Hamilton Farm, Stone Cross Road – The continued change of use 

of part of holding by up to 13 touring caravans. Associated access, landscaping and 

amenity building. The erection of an extension to existing building used for purposes 

ancillary to airstrip (retrospective). 

Resolved: whilst the Parish Council has no objection to the extension to the 

existing building but it is unaware of any applications for change of use for the 

stationing of up to 13 caravans. It has been noted that the site is listed as a 

certified location for up to 5 caravans. The Parish Council believes this limit 

should be complied with. 

PA/2022/2023 – Pear Tree Farm, Newchurch Road – internal alterations including 

removing a wall between the existing kitchen and larder, relocating the door from the 

kitchen to the dining room and replacing a window. 

Resolved: The Parish Council supports the application. 

PA/2022/2017 – Mill House, Marsh Road, Ruckinge – Proposed replacement 

dwelling and detached garage Re-submission of previous scheme Ref: 

21/00773/AS). 

Resolved: The Parish Council offers no objection to the application. 

NOT/2022/2161 – Bridge Farm, Bilsington – Prior notification for the change of use 

of agricultural building and land within its curtilage to a dwelling house and 

associated operational development. 

Resolved: The Parish Council offers no objection to the application. 

PA/2022/2112 – Hans Farm, Kitsbridge Lane, Ruckinge – Demolition of existing 

buildings and erection of a replacement dwelling with associated parking, garden 

land, landscaping and ecological enhancements (revised scheme to 21/01566/AS) 

Resolved: The Parish Council has no objection to the application subject to 

the conditions of planning permission 21/01566/AS being applied. 

Y19/0257/FH – Land bounded by; the M20 and Channel Tunnel Railway Link 

(CTRL) to the North; the A20/Stone Street and Sandling Park to the East; Harringe 

Lane to the West, and; Aldington Road to the South – amended outline planning 

application, with all matters reserved, for a comprehensive residential-led mixed use 

development comprising: 

• Up to 8,500 residential homes including market and affordable homes; age 

restricted homes, assisted living homes, extra care facilities, care homes, 

sheltered housing and care villages; 



• The demolition of identified existing buildings; 

• A range of community uses including primary and secondary schools, health 

centres and nursery facilities; 

• Retail and related uses; 

• Leisure facilities; 

• Business and commercial uses; 

• Open space and public realm; 

• Burial ground, sustainable urban drainage systems; 

• Utility and energy facilities and infrastructure; 

• Waste and waste water infrastructure and management facilities; 

• Vehicular bridge links; 

• Undercroft, surface and multi-storey car parking; 

• Creation of new vehicular and pedestrian accesses into the site, and creation 

of a new vehicular, pedestrian and cycle network within the site; 

• Improvements to the existing highway and local road network; 

• Lighting; 

• Engineering works, infrastructure and associated facilities; 

• Together with interim works or temporary structures required by the 

development and other associated works including temporary meanwhile 

uses.  

Resolved: Bilsington Parish Council objects to the application on the following 

grounds: 

• No consideration has been given to traffic flows on the B2067 beyond 

Otterpool Lane it has been identified in the Parish that when there are 

issues on either the M20 or A20 the volume of traffic increases beyond 

the capacity of the road which is single track immediately past the White 

Horse Public house. It has been evidenced that Satnav users are 

frequently routed onto the B2067 rather than the A20 or M20 as this is 

the quicker route to follow. It is noted that other routes have been 

projected to have increased traffic levels in excess of 15%. 

• The Parish Council is concerned that the provision of school places will 

not be available when the first properties are occupied necessitating 

parents having to resort to cars to take children to school in 

neighbouring districts, secondary pupils from neighbouring Aldington 

are already placed at Homewood in Tenterden necessitating a dedicated 

bus service which uses the inadequate B2067 through the parish of 

Bilsington. 

• The Parish Council is concerned that the water demands of the new 

development will place significant strain on already under pressure 

resources given the hose pipe ban introduced this summer which is to 

stay in place until 2023 at the earliest. 

• What provision has been made for energy? The application mentions 

facilities and infrastructure is this the installation of heat pumps and 



solar panels to every property to reduce the apparent need for huge 

solar farms in the neighbouring district to the application site. 

 

916. Finance: 

Schedule of payments: 

Staff costs June  £371.01 

Staff costs July  £311.40 

Staff costs August  £329.66 

Clerk’s expenses  £56.00 

Information Commissioners Office £40.00 

Bilsington Village Hall £68.25 

Resolved: to authorise the payments listed. 

917. Village Hall: 

The first batch of tea towels were well received and have sold out a further batch is 

being ordered. Grants are currently being sought for further works to the hall. 

Arranged events include a psychic evening and a quiz night. 

918. Civility and Respect: 

Report BPC/22/07 reports on a review of the standards of behaviour in public life 

which has been conducted over a number of years. 

Resolved: 

1. To receive and note report BPC/22/07 

2. To receive and adopt the updated dignity at work policy 

3. To agree to the Parish Council signing up to the Civility and Respect 

pledge. 

 

919. Other items for information: 

Arrangements for the defibrillator training session are still to be made. This will be 

followed up. 

920. Exclusion of the Public: 

Resolved that under the Public Bodies (admission to Meetings) Act 1960, the 

Public and representatives of the press and broadcast media be excluded from 

the meeting during the consideration of the following items of business as 

publicity would be prejudicial to the public interest because of the confidential 

nature of the business to be conducted. 

921. Parish Clerk: 

Resolved to amend the Parish Clerk’s pay scale to Spinal Column Point 19. 

There being no further business the meeting closed at 9pm. 

  



REPORT TO BILSINGTON PARISH COUNCIL 29th SEPTEMBER 2022. 
 
I trust councillors had the chance of a break from business during August and enjoyed the 
good weather. Criminals, crime, and community matters were still front and centre of my 
work during that period. I am also aware that you will have had the additional commitments 
surrounding the sad passing of her majesty Queen Elizabeth in September. 
 
I will give a verbal report on the PCSO position for BILSINGTON and changes to ASHFORD 
POLICE. 
I will report that much of my community work involved promoting messages and fire safety 
guidance due to the very hot weather and drought conditions raising the fire risk for the 
area. 
My fire service background gives me considerable experience in this field and constant 
guidance was issued. Although temperatures returned to more normal levels the fire risk 
remained high and vigilance and care was needed to ensure fire did not damage the 
countryside and incur losses to farmers.  
The term ‘wildfire’ has been overused by the media however the speed of travel of fires 
during this hot dry spell cannot be overstated. 
I also visited Aldington Fire Station where I had a tour of the appliance and then a meeting 
with the crew. I had the opportunity to discuss firefighting tactics which we used in the 
Brigade during the very hot summer of 1976. The drought in 1976 started earlier but the 
temperatures never reached the very high levels of this year. 
 
During the meeting I have agreed to help promote recruitment for on call fire fighters in 
Aldington. It is essential that enough recruits join the service to ensure the appliance is 
crewed and available for the locality and surrounding villages. Operations this year has seen 
appliances deployed a long way from their stations and Aldington is no exception. When I 
retired from the Brigade, I was Head of Operations for the whole of Kent and I had 66 fire 
stations under my command. Sadly, that number has been reduced so ensuring the ones we 
have are crewed is essential. This station is important for BILSINGTON. 

 
ALDINGTON CREW with myself on recent visit. 



CRIME 
The normal crime risks remain the same. Matters to be alert and vigilant for are ……. 
Properties kept secure; vehicles secure with nothing on show especially last park at night. 
Garages, sheds, barns, stables, outbuildings, and any form of external storage can be 
targets and indeed have been across Kent. 
As always, our strategy must be what can we learn from other communities to keep 
Bilsington residents safe and secure. To keep Bilsington residents crime free and free from 
the fear of being a victim of crime also. 
 
Other crime risk areas remain the same. Thefts of fuel both vehicle and domestic heating 
oil. Thefts of number plates to again be used for fuel thefts at pumps. 
 
Internet shopping off doorsteps and the added risk of the delivery vehicles now being 
trailed and followed by criminals mean that even the rural areas may suffer this type of 
crime. A parcel left on a doorstep in Bilsington may have been safe a year ago. We may have 
“got away with it” a year ago, the risk has changed now. 
 In Ashford District a complete van was taken whilst the driver was engaged making a 
delivery to a property. 
The type of crime that I have warned about constantly to all areas have been the theft of 
tools/equipment from Garages, sheds, barns, outbuildings, and any form of external 
storage. 
Sadly, thieves struck in rural areas recently and you will have seen my work in trying to 
assist operational colleagues and as important to ensure the community is warned and 
alerted to the fact criminals are active in the area. 
 
My work also involves support to the victims of crime. 
 
In the annex to this report are the issues that I believe we must risk assess as to where 
BILSINGTON COULD BE EXSPECIALLY VULNERABLE, and I have set out examples and 
campaigns to try to combat these issues. 
 

1.  BREAK INS TO SHEDS, BARNS, STABLES and like buildings 
 

2. BOGUS CALLERS/ROGUE TRADERS 
 

3. SCAMS but especially linked to THE ENERGY COST CONCERNS 
 

4. FLY TIPPOING ON BILSINGTON/RUCKINGE BORDERS 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
EXAMPLES OF THE CRIMES SET OUT ABOVE 
 
 
NEWSPAPER ARTICLE OF A RECENT INCIDENT IN  NEARBY ALDINGTON 
 

 
RURAL CRIME.  
 
The work we are doing in this parish alongside neighbouring parishes will need to be at its 
very best in the remainder of this year and into next. As a recession bites alongside energy 
costs, we will need to be alert and vigilant. 
 
 
 



 



 



 
 
 
 
An area of great concern is ‘SCAMS’ and sadly in the Ashford District 2 pensioner 
households were hit by 2 very elaborate scams totalling £10k. 
 
One especially concerning involved the impersonating of Police Officers. 
 
Another area that I am working on as we meet is criminals will look to exploit the fears of 
‘energy costs ‘especially in the homes of vulnerable people. 
Bogus callers will arrive on doorsteps in pairs well dressed and with badges and lanyards 
and ask to inspect the insulation in lofts to see if the occupier qualifies for fee upgrades in 
insulation. One criminal will enter the loft and call up the resident to answer a few questions 
and it is at that moment that the second criminal who is doing the paperwork on the ground 
floor will strike taking handbags, phones, and anything cash wise in the home. 
 
We know that sadly many pensioners worried sick about fuel costs will invite people in 
without a moments thought. I will give a verbal report on my work to hand to try and 
combat this. 
 
I will be introducing a further enhancement to try to protect vulnerable members of the 
community. 2 very important campaign posters are below for your attention. 



 



 



 
 
 
 

 



 

 



 

 
 
Fly Tipping has become a serious problem in nearby RUCKINGE but also encroaching onto 
BILSINGTON PARISH COUNCIL land. I am sure you will have followed my work in the media 
to try to combat this troubling spike in a crime that blights local communities. 
 
 
May I close by thanking council for their continued support which will be essential in the 
battle against crime as we move into the latter third of 2022 and the changing risks as 
autumn and winter approaches 
THANK YOU 
 
Peter 
 
91725 Police Volunteer Peter New & Community Neighbourhood Watch 



 
 


